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 The study of linguistic innovation and change is a prolific area in variationist 
sociolinguistics. While demonstrating the inextricable link between innovation and the social 
world, many studies have focused on regional variation and change to address the internal 
workings of the linguistic system, and questions of linguistic theory have overpowered the 
examination of the social meaning in innovation as constructed in social practices (e.g., 
Bucholtz and Hall 2008, Eckert 2008).  
 This paper presents a study on linguistic innovation that integrates variationist 
sociolinguistic methodology with linguistic anthropological theories of enregisterment (Agha 
2003, 2007) and indexical order (Silverstein 2003).  The goal of such an integrated approach is 
to elucidate the processes whereby linguistic innovation takes on social meaning and becomes a 
salient semiotic resource.  My research over the past decade has shown that a new Mandarin 
style is emerging in China (Anonymous 2005, 2006, 2007). It is a supra-regional social dialect 
that is undergoing enregisterment, whereby a linguistic variety takes on salient cultural values 
and becomes socially recognizable within a language (Agha 2003). The constitutive features of 
the new Mandarin style include innovative lexical items, English-Chinese code mixing, and two 
innovative sound features, de-rhotacization of the syllable rhyme and the use of full tone in a 
neutral tone environment. It is used by Mandarin speakers to index modernity and 
cosmopolitanism.   
 The study demonstrates that enregisterment involves (1) a shift in the indexical order of 
the innovative linguistic forms constituting the new style, (2) ideological contestation (as 
demonstrated in metapragmatic discourses) over their social meaning due to the unstableness of 
their second-order indexicality, and (3) competition between the “exemplary speakers” (Agha 
2003) of the new style and those of the conventional Beijing-Mandarin-based standard 
Mandarin.  The eventual enregisterment of the new style depends on the outcome of the 
ideological struggle over its second-order indexicality.  
 


